TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




FEBRUARY 28, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Town Water District Attorney Kevin Young, Janine Soule, Lisa Jaeger, Dave Weiman, Ed Shanley, Drew & Natasha Shuster and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Police Chief Tor Tryland, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie and Delaware Engineering 
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 6:55 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:55PM Supervisor Pelham made a statement prior to reading the public notice.  A letter of resignation was received this morning and a new chairperson will not be appointed this evening.  The Supervisor asked members of planning board to discuss among themselves who might be interested in being the new chairperson and to let the Town Board know of their discussion.  Supervisor Pelham read aloud, Notice is hereby given that the Town Board of the Town of Windham shall conduct a public hearing on Thursday, February 28, 2019 @ 6:55 pm at the Windham Town Hall, 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY. The purpose of said hearing shall be to re-organize planning board membership, remove member no longer Town of Windham resident and to appoint new chairperson of the planning board.  All persons wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard at this time.  Dave Weiman asked about the town residency for the planning board. NYS Dept of State Division of Local Government Services: Planning Board Membership: “Members of the planning board are public officers and therefore, must be at least 18 years of age, a United States citizen, and a resident of the municipality on whose board they serve.” (htts://www.dos.ny.gov/lg…/test…/Planning_Board_Overview_Text_Version.doc) Councilman Murray explained the clarification of re-organizing the planning board.  Last year on several occasions the Planning Board did not have enough members to have a quorum.  With research from different agencies, the New York Planning Federation suggested we still keep a board of seven (7) members; with five (5) appointed members and two (2) alternate members.  All members still can contribute to board conversations and dialog during the meetings, attendance and continuing education; at the discretion of the chairperson if there is a conflict of interest or an absentee the alternate will fill in that position.  A resolution will need to be written and approved by the town board. The Planning Board will need to have three (3) members present to have a quorum.  The Supervisor asked for any other comments. Lisa Jaeger would like to see better communications between the Planning Board and the Town Board.   The Supervisor asked for a motion to close the public hearing @ 7:00 pm was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
Supervisor Pelham made a motion at @ 7:00 pm to open the regular town board meeting.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

THE MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 14, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

A LETTER OF RESIGNATION was received from the Planning Board Chairperson Maureen Anshanslin and was read aloud by Supervisor Pelham.  A motion to accept resignation letter was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin with all in favor.  A thank you letter will be sent to Maureen for all her dedicated years of service by the Supervisor.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



FEBRUARY 28, 2019

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: was not present.
2.APPLICATION FOR TOWN SEWER SERVICE: Constantine Trivles, County Route 12, Tax Map #95.08-2-8, request permission to hook into the town’s sewer, the property is in the sewer district.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Windham GOP Friday, March 29, 2019 @ 5:00-9:00 pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin.  Windham GOP requests the Hold Harmless Agreement and Certificate of Liability Insurance be waived.  Councilman Walker stated, as long as they are recognized by the State as an official party.  A motion to approve the request was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.; Windham Public Library-Planting Hope-The work of the Greene County Soil & Water (speaker), May 9, 2019 @ 6:30-7:30 pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor; John Quinn Band Director for the 77th Regimental Balladeers Band Practice, May 11 @ 1:00-5:00 pm & June 2, 2019 @ 1:00-5:00 pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.; Yako Stavrolakes Blackdome Music Festival, July 26-28, 2019 with concert on the evening of July 27, 2019 – February 14, 2019 request was tabled.  Motion to approve after speaking with Mr. Stavrolakes, they will not be using the equipment in the Library and they agree to the usage fee was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. Chandra Knotts 23Arts Initiative, August 17, 2019, concert at 8:00 pm- February 14, 2019 request was tabled. A motion to approve they agree to the usage fee was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
4.NYS MUNICIPAL WORKER’S COMPENSATION ALLIANCE is celebrating their 25th Anniversary and as a dedicated member they have sent the Town of Windham a First Aid steel cabinet kit.

5.FREE TRAINING FOR MUNICIPALITIES: Managing Floodplain Development March 11-14, 2019; National Flood Insurance Program May 6-7, 2019; and 2019 Schoharie Watershed Summit April 27, 2019. Councilman Murray would like to pass these classes on to the Planning Board and they apply this towards their yearly continuing ed. credits.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
6.WOMEN’S EXPO’19 REQUEST PERMISSION to use the municipal parking lot behind Todaro’s and No Parking stand-up signs along State Route 23 for Saturday, August 17, 2019 at St. Theresa’s Church. Supervisor Pelham suggest that they use the municipal parking lot behind the Masonic Temple.  The parking lot is larger and easier to access should they be using a shuttle bus.  Copy of request will be forwarded to the Windham PD. 

7.2019 ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP DUES for the Coalition of Watershed Towns: $1,000.00.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 
8.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #12OF 2019:  to accept the Sewer District Billing for 2019 in the amount of $196,095.12.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #13 OF 2019: to authorize the Supervisor to borrow from the Town of Windham General Fund account the sum of $4,500.00.  Said funds will be deposited into the Town of Windham Capital Water Consolidation Project account.  This borrowing is to cover expenses in the Capital Water Consolidation Project in relation to the work performed on said water project. Then funds will be returned to the Town of Windham General Fund upon receipt of funds from the New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation regarding project funding.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #5 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund account for the 2019 year.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



FEBRUARY 28, 2019

9.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Due to a recent high wind storm, approximately 15 trees were down town wide.  Budget comparisons to this time last year we have had a very active winter weather pattern with snow, ice and high winds. Gary is at right now where he would probably would be for May, labor and fuel is costing more. The Windham Path sign on State Route 23 had damage from the wind storm and lighting was damaged.  The highway dept. picked up the sign and fixed it. Gary would like to request permission to have the Board sign the Agreement for the Expenditure of Highway Moneys (284 Form) General Repairs: “the sum of $166,718.01 shall be set aside to be expended for primary work and general repairs upon 35.86 miles of town highways, including sluices, culverts and bridges having a span less than five feet and boardwalks or renewals thereof.”  Permanent Improvements: “the following sums shall be set aside to be expended for the permanent improvement of town highways: on the road commencing at High Peak Road (half way point) and leading to Town of Durham line, a distance of 1.10 miles, shall be expended not over the sum of $110,000.00 and on the road commencing at Mill Street (Pheasant Lane) and leading to County Route 21, a distance of 1.2 miles, shall be expended not over the sum of $54,000.00. Prices raised on February 2019 Asphalt Index.”  Form 284 was approved and signed by the Supervisor and Councilmen.  The 284 Form will be filed with the Town Clerk & Greene County Superintendent’s office.
10.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present. Davia has requested to reinstate Laura Mastrantuono.  All charges have been dropped and issues have been cleared with the court.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Hunter Ambulance at Hunter Mtn. is requesting the service of the Windham Ambulance. This year the Mtn. Jam Festival has been moved to another location.  The Taste of Country will be there June 6-9, 2019.  The fee for the Windham Ambulance will be $4,500.00.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was not present. 
12.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker, everything has been resolved with the court. Jessica Braden Court Clerk needed more training and Susan Krom was in to help. Councilman Peters is working on email issues that all employees are having and is looking into possibly using a different service provider.  He is also doing research on a new phone system for the offices. Councilman Van Valin has nothing to report on.  Councilman Murray has nothing to report on. The Board has been notified by Account Clerk Bette Rhoades that the 911 signs (house identification numbers) have been back ordered since October 2018.  The Board would like Bette to make calls to other companies for a price quote.  Next Gen signs and Round Top Knitting & Screening have been called for quotes. Supervisor Pelham, Round Top recommends fiberglass, they do not fade out and last longer.  No motion was made to approve at this time.  More information will be presented at the next board meeting.  Attorney Larry Gardner is working on the Notice of Claim. This has been given to the Town’s Insurance Carrier to handle.  The Tax Collector has given him reading information about Escrow Accounts going into Bankruptcy.  Sunday in his office the owners of the wedding venue will be meeting with him to discuss the contract agreement, Larry would like a couple of the Board members to be there as well. Councilman Murray and Supervisor Pelham will attend.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Natasha Shuster asked if the Centre Property Application can be made public on the Town’s website.  Councilman Peters can add application to the website.  Town Clerk Bonnie Poehmel asked for permission to speak.  Applications are available in the Town Clerk’s office.  Also, anyone interested will need to check availability on the calendar with the Town Clerk, as the dates are on a first-come-first serve basis.  Centre Property applications are also available by request at the Library.  Lisa Jaeger asked about the non-profits using the Centre Property. Councilman Peters the fee schedule is based on not the type of person but if you are charging for the event to use the space. It is a small fee for usage.  Lisa is not happy about the construction site with the way the Centre Property looks, either is the Town Board.  Councilman Van Valin due to early stormy weather, the project had to be shut down.  Delaware Engineering Fred Grober is aware of the project and once weather permitting, he will be there with the contractor to finish.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



FEBRUARY 28, 2019

ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS February 28, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #4-G contained vouchers #130-166, totaling $23,477.74 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #48-55, totaling $10,531.05 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #61-68, totaling $1,844.61 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #5-P for General contained 7 claims, totaling $6,314.21 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 22 claims; totaling $16,405.67 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims; totaling $6,141.34                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #5-P contained 7 claims, totaling $12,670.21 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #5-P contained 3 claims, totaling $1,152.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 7:28 pm to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel issue, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Peters made a motion at 7:35 pm to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:35 pm on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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